EXMOUTH TOWN COUNCIL
 

NOTES OF A MEETING OF EXMOUTH TOWN COUNCIL RIGHTS OF WAY WORKING PARTY HELD  IN THE  COMMITTEE ROOM, TOWN HALL, EXMOUTH ON ThurSDAY 23rd april 2015 AT 3.30 P.M.
Present:

Cllr B Nash (Acting Chairman)


Cllr. Vivian Duval-Steer

Terry Knights (P3 Coordinator)


Jean Petite



Peter Blyth (National Trust Head Ranger)
John Petty
Sue Cody (Office Manager)


Geoff Morris
Guest Speaker: Richard Spurway, DCC Public Rights of Way Warden











Apologies: Cllr. A Greenhalgh & Peter Ashwin

Richard Spurway, DCC Public Rights of Way Warden

Councillor B Nash welcomed the guest speaker Richard Spurway who gave members an overview of his role within Devon County Council as Public Rights of Way Warden.  Within Devon there was 5,000 km of Rights of Way, 700 km of unsurfaced roads leading from the highway and 220 km of off road paths.  It was his responsibility to protect public rights of way for the public’s use, to ensure that signposts, styles, bridges and gates were in good condition particularly those owned by landowners who would receive a grant of 25% towards upkeep.
Alison Smith, DCC Officer, had been drafted in to take over responsibility of research for the revised definitive map for East Devon and she was currently working in Broadclyst and would continue along the valley.  It would still be a couple of years before she came to research the paths in Exmouth based on information shown on the 1950’s definitive map.  It would be important in the meantime for information on well used paths to be documented so as to gain strong evidence to support the adoption of that path.  Should any members have knowledge of not so obvious well used paths Alison’s email address for lodging of information was Alison.Smith@devon.gov.uk .  There had been some previous statements taken to support the path structure within Exmouth and Terry Knights would revisit the information.  It was noted that a Permissive Path gave the permission to walk whilst the Public Right of Way gave the right to walk.  The definite map would encompass Rights of Way, Bridleways, Byways and Restricted Byways (no motorised vehicle). There was no mechanism to put cyclepaths on the definitive map even though there were many cyclepaths within Exmouth, some of which were on private roads which carried the consent of the owner. 
Notes of the Last Meeting 7th October 2014.
These were accepted and signed as a correct record and signed by the Acting Chairman.
Matters Arising from Last Notes and not included in the current agenda
·   Solar Lighting 
The £28,000 cost of provision of solar lighting along the Exe Estuary trail had been approved by the Parishes Together Fund.  No start date had been agreed and there had been confirmation that the lights would not create light pollution.
·   The Terms of Reference
The Rights of Way Working Party Terms of Reference had been ratified at the Full Council meeting held on 22nd December 2014.

·   Community Pay Back Scheme
There had been no progress made.

·   A grant of £200 had been made by Devon County Council for 
2015 -16
·   Road Warden
Derek Parsons had registered an interest to join the scheme. 

·   Sustrans 2
Work on the route from the train and bus station had been completed.  Cyclists and pedestrians were to use the same path which was a concern.  Cyclist directions had been officially blue signed on the lampposts opposite the train station by an unknown source.  Cars had started to park along Marine Way as a result of a short stretch of double yellow lines being added to the road as a result of the recent installation of a pedestrian crossing.
Urgent Business

There were no items of urgent business.

Terry Knights 
The contractor and Terry had cleared 11 paths over the year which included trees and branches that had come down as a result of the winter storms.  The kissing gate on footpath 6 had been rebuilt.  There had been two complaints about accessibility of Rights of Way on Footpath 14 where overgrown vegetation from a garden on Lyndhurst Road had been seen as the problem. Terry had carried out his annual walk of all footpaths in February and all were currently clear of obstacles.  
Now that the new Town Council website was being established it would be useful to put a link to the DCC Rights of Way reporting forum on it so that footpath users could report obstacles, damage etc. that they came across when out walking.  A suggestion that Public Footpath numbers be added to the footpath signs to aid the reporting process.  A new sign at the edge of the footway had been added to the Littleham end of Footpath 6.

One enforcement action had been taken as a result of a weekend chalet being built over a public footpath at Devon Cliffs Park.  The chalet had now been relocated.  

A sum of £654 had been carried over from 2014 – 15 for the Rights of Way budget.
Overview of progress on Lower Halsdon Farm multi-user path & the Orcombe Point to Sandy Bay footpath
Councillor Bill Nash thanked Peter Blyth for re-installing the Samaritans sign at the top of Orcombe Point.  Peter Blyth gave an overview of why the recent planning application for the Lower Halsdon Farm multi-user path had been temporarily withdrawn but would be submitted again once the maps had been reconfigured.  Natural England had also been concerned about wading birds and their habitat.  To offset the concerns screening would be provided to ensure that water would remain on the field used by waders.  
There had also been a concern in respect of loss of Half Moon field which had provided a dog exercising area in the past but that usage would no longer be appropriate.  To compensate for that loss an area of around half a hectare would be provided on the other side for dog exercising.

It was hopeful that when the planning application decision was made that Section 106 funding from previous years would still be available to support the implementation of the pathway.  Some fundraising may be accessible by applying for a Virridor grant if not.

Funding of £15,000 had been secured for improvement work to the footpath from the top of Orcombe Point to Sandy Bay, £4,500 of which had been donated locally.  Some plants had already been planted as part of the Zero 1 project at the cliff face near the Geoneedle as a distraction to deter suicide attempts.  The first muddy path between the Geoneedle and Sandy Bay would be dug down and a layer of stone placed below the re-turfed surface to provide water drainage.  The path at the Geoneedle that ran towards Rodney Steps was the responsibility of Devon County Council should any work need to be carried out.  The higher path which had been extremely muddy during last winter would be layed with pipes below the surface to re-route the water and finished with a stone dressing in preference to turf.  In autumn the path at the view point just before Devon Cliffs would be re-sited inside the current field fence and lined with geoweb material which would encourage grass to grow through it.  The steps leading into Devon Cliffs Holiday Park itself may be re-established but if that was not feasible a new re-route path would need to be constructed which would run around the back of the static caravans in that area.  The National Trust would inform the public via its website when the works would be scheduled.
Lack of signage along Plantation and Madeira Walk

A request was made for better signage for visitors to alert them to the different approaches to Plantation and Madeira Walk.  Signs to be placed near the Beacon Vaults to identify the walk to Carlton Hill, a sign by the nearby water wheel to depict Plantation Walk and a sign at the walk at the back of the bowling alley as the lane looked like a cul-de-sac from the entrance plus a sign at the side of the new rowing club to alert visitors to the walk at the rear.  Terry Knights would investigate appropriate signage.  The fingerpost at the waterwheel had been moved and was pointing the wrong way.

Right of Way on seaward side of the ‘Splash Area’
Jean Pettit wished to know if a Public Right of Way would be established on the seaward side of the newly proposed watersports centre on Queens Drive.  
Items for Information

John Petty asked if anyone had knowledge of who owned the cycleway behind the donkey field along Marine Way as Japanese Knotweed was growing in that area.  It was either DCC or EDDC.  Brambles were becoming a problem along the path near Mudbank Lane entrance to the Exe Estuary trail.  The fencing along the cycleway to Lympstone was still missing and there was graffiti at the Sowden Lane end.  

Ordnance Survey maps were now available via DCC as Lewis Ward had acquired a SUDS Licence.
Date of the next meeting

Please note the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14th October 2015 at 3.30 pm in the Committee Room of the Town Hall and not on the date suggested at the meeting.   
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